
HILTON UNION FIRE BOARD 

 
A G E N D A 

 

May 6, 2024 

 7:00 pm 

 

1. Accept Agenda as presented 
 
2. Declaration of pecuniary interest 

 

3. Approve Minutes of Special Meeting: April 15, 2024 

 

4. Certification Training Discussion-Info to be presented by Mike Garside 

 

5. Fire Chief and Job Advertisement Discussion 

 

6. Draft Letter to MPP Michael Mantha regarding Management of Rural Fire Safety 

 

7. Other Business? 

 

8.    Adjourn 

 

 
 









 

Dear MPP Michael Mantha and MP Carol Hughes, 

Please accept this letter as an expression of our great and growing concerns over the management 
of Rural fire safety. As you are likely well aware, there have been discussions regarding the 
overbearing regulations of both governments and insurance agencies tied to the replacement of fire 
service equipment, as small rural communities fall under the same guidelines as large 
municipalities. As one of these small rural communities, we would like to help you put these 
regulations into perspective.  

Take our community of Hilton Beach, for example.  We share a fire department with our neighbour, 
Hilton Township. Our village is comprised of 154 households who, through their tax dollars, are 
responsible for 50% of the operation of a firehall, its equipment, and maintenance.                       
Together with the township, our fire team engaged in 3 separate fire calls in 2022. In 2023, we 
engaged in 4 fire calls.  You must admit that with response numbers such as these, our equipment 
remains in very good working order for much longer than is deemed reasonable by current 
regulations, yet we are held to the same standards as Ottawa and all other municipalities.  

Overzealous regulations not only provide a burden to communities due to equipment, but also to 
staffing. Our Firefighters and chief are all volunteers, as are those in many rural municipalities and 
small fire halls across the nation.  In recent years the amount of training required for a volunteer 
firefighter has increased exponentially- that is, to the point volunteers are turning away from 
service. Volunteers show up to serve and protect their communities and neighbours in times of 
crisis. They often have full-time jobs elsewhere, and limited time to spend on excessive and 
sometimes irrelevant bookwork.  Volunteers attend biweekly in-person training sessions as well as 
special events and fundraising opportunities on top of their duties. Would-be volunteers are turning 
away because the requirements to serve have become too great. Recruiting volunteers can be a 
challenge on its own, but adding layers of red tape makes it nearly impossible to bring new 
members into the crew. Without volunteers, we do not have a fire department, and that would put 
our community at great risk. 

We recognize that the safety of Emergency Response personnel is of the utmost importance. In 
small, tight-knit communities, where it is neighbours helping neighbors, we do not take their service 
for granted. There must be a way to regulate fire safety in small communities that considers the 
reality of volunteer firefighting in its entirety.  Forcing the same requirements as a city with a large 
demand, high usage and paid staff just does not make any logical or practical sense.  

We look forward to hearing how this will be resolved in 2024. 

Sincerely,  

 

 




